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Minutes of the 564th Meeting of the
Board of Governors
Thursday, January 20th, 2011 at 4:00 p.m. 
Senate Boardroom, Robertson Hall   

	PRESENT:
	Ms. G. Samson-Verreault, Chair
	Dr. R. O’Reilly Runte
	Ms. M. J. Binks

	
	Mr. G. Buss
	Mr. A. Chhatbar
	Ms. L. A. Daly

	
	Mr. B. Dickie
	Mr. H. Gray
	Mr. E. Greenspon

	
	Dr. L. Heslop
	Mr. B. Hobin
	Mr. C. Infantry

	
	Mr. R. Jackson
	Ms. M. Keyes
	Mr. C. McKenzie

	
	Mr. A. Miller
	Dr. A. Mingarelli
	Prof. P. Rankin

	
	Mr. B. Richardson
	Mr. M. Robinson
	Mr. J. Shore

	
	Mr. A. Tattersfield
	Mr. B. Tippins
	Mr. A. Vered

	
	Mr. M. Wernick
	Mr. B. Wolfenden
	

	
	
	
	

	STAFF:
	Ms. A. Bauer
	Ms. S. Blanchard
	Mr. I. Calvert

	
	Mr. P. Chesser
	Ms. C. Foy
	Mr. J. MacDonald

	
	Ms. C. Miles
	Mr. P. Moore
	Dr. P. Ricketts

	
	Mr. D. Watt
	
	

	
	
	
	

	REGRETS:
	Dr. A. Carty
	Dr. A. Chowaniec
	Dr. C. Freedman

	
	Mr. G. Hyder
	Ms. K. Phillip
	Prof. N. Rowe

	
	
	
	


CALL TO ORDER AND CHAIR’S REMARKS
The meeting was called to order at 4:03.  

OPEN SESSION
1. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
The agenda was circulated prior to the meeting.  It was moved by Dr. Heslop and seconded by Ms. Keyes that the agenda be approved.  The motion carried.  

2. CONSENT AGENDA
The Consent Agenda was circulated with the meeting documentation.  Corrections to the 563rd Minutes will be made and brought forward at the next meeting for approval.  It was moved by Mr. Robinson and seconded by Mr. Wernick that the Consent Agenda be approved, as presented.  The motion carried.

QUESTION PERIOD

Four questions were submitted prior to the meeting:
1. I have heard that Navitas was on campus. Can we have an update on the Navitas dossier from the VP Academic, please?

Navitas will be on campus next week to meet with various groups.  There are also plans for a small team of people from Carleton University to visit Simon Fraser University to see firsthand how the partnership with Navitas is working.
2. When will the long awaited report from the International Recruitment Committee regarding Navitas and such corporations be available?

The Provost and Vice-President (Academic) expects that the report will be available by the end of February.

3. There is an old saying that asserts 'those affected most by decisions should have a significant role in making them.'  Along these lines, students at Carleton feel that it is time for additional representation on the Board. What is the process for adding seats and/or filling vacancies? And, how many additional student seats might the will of the room support? Thank you in advance for your input.

It was explained that specific constituency representation is legislated as per the Board’s bylaws.  Any changes to the Board composition would require a bylaw change.  When there is a vacancy on the Board, positions are filled with the same constituency representation and depending from what group it is, the Board Office either informs the representational group (ie Alumni Services, Senate) or runs an election.  
4.  UNB students have found high levels of lead in drinking fountains in older buildings.  As concerns mount over the waste generated by bottled water and the extra expense of special water dispensing services on campus, what is the condition of Carleton University’s drinking fountain water and processes for monitoring it, particularly in older buildings?  It appears to me the quality and taste of this water is deteriorating from lack of use, creating a spiraling downward in its acceptability and use.

The Vice-President (Finance and Administration) explained that UNB has many old buildings.  Carleton’s water is supplied by the City of Ottawa and is considered very safe.  There is a new initiative at Carleton to encourage the use of drinking fountain water.  Three water bottle filling stations have been installed (which use Carleton’s tap water).

3. PRESIDENT’S REPORT
· Student Enrolment

The Associate Vice-President (Students and Enrolment) provided an update on Carleton’s 
share of registrants from the Ottawa region.  The University has seen an increase since 
2006.

· Presentation on Copyright
The Director, Learning Technologies and Teaching Support, Department of Psychology and the Assistant University Librarian, Head of Systems attended the meeting to provide additional information.  Board members received a presentation on the Access Copy matter.   The University Secretary & Legal Counsel explained the copyright law basics.  The Copyright law protects the creators of works and provides for them the exclusive right to control who can make copies or make works derived from the original works.  Creators can license their rights to third parties. Board members received a copy of Carleton’s Fair Dealing Policy.  

The Provost and Vice-President (Academic) provided background information on the issue:

· Access Copyright is a collective society - an entity which holds is authorized by the creators of works (or their licensees) to license copyright in a set of published works;

· In order to establish how much it can charge to third parties, a collective society must submit a tariff to the Copyright Board of Canada;
· The Copyright Board must certify a tariff before it can be charged to an end user by the collective society;
· Access Copyright was protected by a certified tariff until December 31, 2010.  It has applied for two things: 1) A new and higher tariff, and; 2) An interim tariff to be paid at the rate of the old tariff while the Copyright Board is considering the new tariff; 
· In late December, Access Copyright’s application for an interim tariff was granted by the Copyright Board.  This is a legally binding order from the Copyright Board mandating that any third party making copies of the works to which Access Copyright has a license, must pay the tariff; 
· Like many other universities, Carleton was subject to an agreement with Access Copyright until December 31, 2010 (“original agreement”). Under the original agreement, Carleton paid an annual fee of $3.58 per FTE student (approximately 19,000 students) per academic year plus a per page amount for a course pack copying (course pack is a collection of excerpts from copyrighted works); 

· The interim tariff will continue this arrangement subject to one key difference – when the new tariff is decided, it will likely be retroactive and will be paid over and above the interim tariff; 

· In the new tariff, Access Copyright is proposing that the annual fee be increased to $45.00 per FTE student per academic year retroactive to January 1, 2011;   

· The AUCC is representing its members in opposing the tariff and is asking the Copyright Board for a lower tariff, retention of the per page fee, and no retroactivity. 

Carleton’s response includes the following:

· Created a Copyright Team to coordinate university activities between the Library, EDC, and General Counsel;
· Put into place policies and procedures to ensure that we are fully compliant with Canada’s copyright law;
· Web sites: http://www.library.carleton.ca/copyright/index.html 

· Guidelines for teaching material:  http://www.library.carleton.ca/copyright/guidelines_teaching_materials.html 

· Copying Guidelines:


http://www.library.carleton.ca/copyright/copying_guidelines.html

· Carleton Fair Dealing policy:


http://www.library.carleton.ca/copyright/fair_dealing_policies.html 

· Communicating with faculty and students to give direction and advice on what practices are and are not compliant regarding the posting and copying of copyrighted materials

· Working with individual faculty to ensure that copyrighted materials posted on WebCT and other electronic course sites are fully compliant;
· Workshops and Information Sessions on Copyright and Fair Dealing.
In Ontario, five of twenty universities have not yet agreed to pay the interim tariff (York, Windsor, Algoma, Guelph, Carleton) and most are leaning towards paying at least for the January – April period.  All Ontario universities have adopted the AUCC Fair Dealing Policy and have decided to opt out of the digital rights component of the tariff.  Most are also looking into what it would take to operate outside of the Access Copyright tariff.  The University of Guelph has never operated under the AC agreement and clears all of its own copyright issues.  Carleton is using them for information on what it would take to operate outside of the AC tariff.

The next steps will involve deciding on whether or not to pay the Interim Tariff and investigating what policies, procedures, and resources would be necessary for Carleton to clear all of its own copyright clearances and operate outside of the Access Copyright tariff, either now or at some time in the future.  The University will continue to work on compliance issues and communications.
4. CHAIR’S REPORT

The Chair did not provide a report.


There being no further business, the Open Session was concluded at 5:30 p.m.
END OF OPEN SESSION
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